The Ruth Enlow Library of Garrett County
Board of Library Trustees Meeting

Minutes from January 16, 2018
Oakland Library~5:00 P.M.
Board members present were Dr. Karl Schwalm, Cosette Harman, Fred Fox, Rosie Cupler, Tina Buckel and Wanda Guard.  Staff members present were Thomas Vose, Ann Leighton, Georgie Dawson and Roger Tichinel.

Dr. Karl Schwalm called the meeting to order at 5:05 p.m.
Minutes from the previous meeting were reviewed by the group.  
· Corrections to December 18, 2017 Meeting Minutes:

· First bullet under “Items of Old Business” should read:
The group continued a prior-meeting discussion about Kaspersky antivirus software currently used at the Library. Thomas stated that the Library’s contract with Kaspersky continues until May 2019 at a cost of $1,100-$1,200 per year.  Allen researched other options including Avira which is used by WMRL.  The cost for this option is $1,940 per year.  Sophos would cost $2,800 for 3 years, or $1,885 for a one-year contract.  Carbon Black is a product that is used by the Garrett County government and is significantly more expensive.  Thomas recommends continuing with the Library’s current contract with Kaspersky; the Library will investigate and pursue a more suitable vendor when the existing antivirus security software contract expires.
· Third bullet under “More items of New Business” should read:
Thomas said that he had been approached by Bob Boal, who had made a suggestion to Thomas about how to expand the Library.  He suggested that the Library research the possibility of purchasing neighboring property. The suggestion led to a brief discussion. There was no sentiment among the Trustee members to pursue Mr. Boal’s suggestion.
Rosie made a motion to accept the minutes with the corrections.  Fred seconded the motion and all were in favor.  

The Financial Statement for December 2017 was reviewed.  Tina motioned to accept the Financial Statements as presented and Cosette seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously and the statements were received and filed. 
The Director’s Report was presented and discussed by Thomas.
Items of New Business were discussed:

· The Oakland and Accident HVAC repairs were discussed.  Thomas introduced Roger Tichinel, the Maintenance person for the Library system.  Roger explained to the group that the back unit for the new HVAC system at the main library had stopped working the previous Monday.  Workers from Beitzel Corp came and after evaluating the problem said that the coils needed to be cleaned.  Roger explained that when Beitzel was installing the new system, they had the wrong size of “curbs” with which to install the units.  At the time, Roger did not want to give Beitzel permission to cut additional openings in the roof because of the regular problems the main library has had with a leaking roof.  Beitzel therefore used the existing curbs, but they are now saying that there was dirt in them which has blown into the new unit and caused it to malfunction.  Beitzel Corp proposed an estimate of $1,100 to clean the coils.  Roger also informed the group that he had called Jason King with County Maintenance to discuss the proposed quote received by Beitzel and to ask his opinion on our problems with the units. Jason told Roger he would send someone to inspect the coils as a second opinion. He also told Roger that Beitzel Corp’s quote was reasonable to do such a job because it would take several hours of labor. Georgie informed the group that neither she nor Roger had received a copy of the warranty for Oakland’s new HVAC system to date. Thomas said he would contact Beitzel to get a copy of the warranty. Tina made a motion to spend up to $2,000 to have the coils cleaned.  Rosie seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.  (Wanda Guard arrived during this conversation of the meeting. 5:20PM) 

Roger then discussed repairs needed to Accident’s HVAC system.  The system seems to only be heating the staff work area. The Library received a proposal from Beitzel Corp that has two additional options (estimates):

Base Price Estimate of $2,215.00 includes:

1. Supply and install (8) new “step down cone” diffusers with dampers to replace the existing ceiling supply diffusers.

2. Supply and install a “return grille” in the office door to increase the return air flow from the library to the furnace.

3. Move the existing thermostat from its current location in the office to a new location in the library to help control the library temperature.

a. The new location for the existing thermostat will either be by the existing return grille or on the far wall from the entry door.

4. Replace the flue trap on the existing furnace.

5. Seal the vent pipe through the roof to stop the current leak problem.


Option 1 price of $12,355.00 includes:
1. Supply and install a new York furnace and condenser to replace the existing Armstrong units.

2. Supply and install (8) new “step down cone” diffusers with dampers to replace the existing ceiling supply diffusers.

3. Supply and install a “return grille” in the office door to increase the return air flow from the library to the furnace.

4. Move the existing thermostat from its current location in the office to a new location in the library to help control the library temperature.

a. The new location for the existing thermostat will either be by the existing return grille or on the far wall from the entry door.

5. Seal the vent pipe through the roof to stop the current leak problem.


ADDER price of $1,495.00 includes:

1. Supply and install a 24v actuated zone damper to control the air flow in the office area.

2. Supply and install a programmable thermostat in the office to control the zone damper.

*NOTE:


ADDER price can be added to either the Base price or the Option 1 price if requested.

Both Roger and Kim Cecil feel that different ductwork would help distribute the heat more effectively from the existing furnace.  Beitzel said it would be too difficult to do that.    Thomas will call Rush Services and R. H. Lapp & Sons, Inc. to obtain additional estimates for the job.
Items of Old Business were discussed:
· Dr. Schwalm felt the self-evaluation of the Board should be postponed until a later meeting because Carol Newman, who is overseeing the process, could not attend the January meeting.

· The group questioned the total for “Other Expenses” from the Annual Report at a previous meeting. Georgie distributed a detailed worksheet itemizing the accounts that made up the $146,427.14 allocated to “Other Expenses”.

· Thomas informed the group that he had followed up on the Library’s contract with Kaspersky, which continues until May 2019, and found that there is no recourse for the Library to terminate the agreement before that date.  The group will decide which antivirus software to use closer to the Spring of 2019.

More items of New Business were discussed:

· Thomas stated that he would like to spend $2,200 from the Spoerlein Gift account to purchase a VR headset, software and a Dell computer.  The purchases would include Google Earth VR and Tilt Brush.  Wanda said that the Extension Office had received a grant from Google to obtain VR headsets which ran on Chromebooks.  She stated that Chromebooks are much less expensive, and offered to show Thomas what they had if he was interested.  Wanda made a motion to approve the above discussed purchases from the O. Spoerlein Gift account.  Fred seconded the motion and all were in favor.

· Kim Cecil would like to purchase a gliding rocker and ottoman using funds from the O. Spoerlein Gift account. The cost of both pieces of furniture would be $969.  Thomas distributed a flyer showing a picture of the furniture. Tina made a motion to approve the purchase of the chair and ottoman using funds from the O. Spoerlein Gift account.  Cosette seconded the motion and the motion carried.
· Thomas talked about Winterfest being held the weekend of January 19th in Oakland and sponsored by GOBA.  He asked the Board if the Library should sponsor an ice sculpture costing $250.  The group did not feel that it would be a good use of money since the weather can be quite warm and the sculpture might not last even through the weekend.  Thomas stated that the Library would have a craft table in front of a business downtown, but the exact location was not identified yet.  Ann explained that the Library will also be holding an event that day inside the main library with a hot drink and activities for the public to go inside if the weather is cold.
· Thomas told the group that he would like to refurbish the meeting room at the main library.  Julie and Ann have looked at carpet samples from Delano’s and Success Floor Covering.  He showed the group the proposed carpet, and Ann pointed out the carpet has a different appearance depending on how the tiles of carpet are laid.  He would also like to purchase a new cabinet for the laptop.  Other improvements and additions discussed for the meeting room include height-adjustable tables, child-size seating (in addition to the current seating), removing the chalkboard, repairing and painting the walls and installing a magnetic whiteboard. The group said they would like to see better aesthetics in the room. They discussed different options for storage, including possibly replacing the cabinets that house the children’s story-time materials.  Ann explained that the Library has a shortage of storage space, forcing staff to store materials in the meeting room.  The group recommended that the walls be repaired and repainted first, and then new carpeting installed followed by new cabinets. This would be Phase I of the Meeting Room Refurbish. Wanda made a motion to move forward with Phase I (painting, carpeting and cabinets) of the Meeting Room Refurbish using funds from the D. Offutt III Gift account, with expenditures not to exceed $5,000.  Fred seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
· Thomas presented the group with two versions of the FY19 Operating and Capital Budgets to be presented to the Garrett County Commissioners, naming the two versions “A” and “B”.  He summarized the budgets by saying “Version A” includes an increased request of $150,000 from the County. This increase would largely be applied to salaries. The “Version B” budget does not include an increase but various accounts have been adjusted to absorb additional salary expense due to the increase in minimum wage on July 1st. Thomas requested approval to submit both budgets to the Commissioners at the appropriate times. Rosie made a motion to approve both budgets.  Tina seconded the motion and the motion carried.

· Thomas informed the group about Legislative Day for Maryland Libraries in Annapolis is on February 20, 2018, which he will be attending.
· Maryland has passed a new employment law, Sick and Safe Leave Law, under the Maryland Healthy Working Families Act, which requires employers with 15 or more employees to provide paid sick and safe leave for employees over the age of 18 and working 12 or more hours per week.  Thomas stated that Library policies will have to be altered as a result of the new law.
The next Trustee meeting will be on February 26, 2018 at 5:00 PM at the Oakland Library.  

Georgie and Ann were dismissed and the rest of the group went to Executive Session at 6:50PM.
